
Georgetown Day and Lab School 
BZA Meetings in September—
Please share your comments and 
concerns so they can be aired at 
the meetings!
Board of Zoning meetings are public 
meetings that institutions are required 
to schedule with local communities 
according to the terms of their 
agreements with the BZA so issues of 
concern can be aired. 
If you are interested 
in attending, please 
contact the FCCA schools 
liaison to you receive 
email reminders of the 
meetings, or just show 
up. If can’t attend but 
would like to have your 
issues discussed, send 
an email or call the FCCA 
schools liaison, and copy 
Ann Haas. (See contacts 
on page 2.)

Georgetown Day: 
Tuesdays at 6:30 p.m., 
September 14 and 
December 14. 

Lab School:  
Tuesday, September 28,  
6 p.m. at Foxhall & Q.  
Tuesday, November 9,   
6 p.m. at Foxhall & Q.

ANC3D: Advisory 
Neighborhood 
Commission 3D meets the first 
Wednesday of the month at 7 p.m. in 
the activities building of Horace Mann 
School—September 1, October 6, 
November 3, and December 1.

Georgetown University’s 2010 Campus Plan: 
Neighborhood Representatives Unite in Expressing 
their Concerns to DC Government Officials
Speaking with one voice and conveying the concerns of 
Wards 2 and 3, representatives of Georgetown, Burleith, 
and Glover Park citizens’ associations, the FCCA, 
and members of ANC2E (Georgetown and Burleith) 
and ANC3D (Foxhall Village, Colony Hill, and the 
Georgetown Reservoir Area) combined forces to reach 
out to the City Administrator and the staff of the Council 
Chairman about Georgetown University’s 2010 campus 
plan on July 8. Citing “saturation” by the University, 
neighborhood speakers focused on issues such as increased 
enrollment and the resulting impacts on residential 
communities: exacerbated traffic and parking problems, 
deferred maintenance of group houses, declining property 
values, inappropriate student conduct, and GU’s proposal 
to construct a “loop road” along the steep slope of the 
western border of Glover Archbold Park to provide a route 
for GU’s buses. The park road proposal is inconsistent 
with terms of a scenic easement by which the University 
obtained 2.5 acres of National Park Service land on Canal 
Road to enlarge the campus entrance in exchange for 
preserving open space and using a road to be constructed 
for “service vehicles” only. [See also notes from FCCA’s 
June General Meeting, which focused on GU’s plan.]

Foxhall Community Citizens’ Association Board 
President Bob Avery and Advisory Neighborhood 
Commissioner Ann Haas spoke on behalf of our 
neighborhood. Joining in opposing the campus plan were 
Citizens Association of Georgetown President Jennifer 
Altemus, Burleith Citizens’ Association Vice President 
Walter Hillabrant, Glover Park Citizens’ Association 
Board Member Karen Keating, and Commissioners from 
ANC2E Ron Lewis (Chair), Bill Starrels (Georgetown), 
and Ed Solomon (Burleith). 

Georgetown University has yet to file its plan with the 
Zoning Commission so there is no further action to be 
taken at this time, though the FCCA Board continues to 
closely monitor the situation. Zoning Commission rules 
require that hearings take place no sooner than 45 days 
after filing, and GU’s filing must occur by December. Since 
they have not yet filed, we’ve postponed the September 
meeting, which was going to focus on FCCA’s next steps. 
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CALENDAR
GENERAL MEETING 

RESCHEDULED FROM 
SEPTEMBER TO OCTOBER 

We usually meet in 
September but since GU 
hasn’t yet filed its 10-year 
plan, we have decided to 
postpone the meeting—
and also to provide an 

opportunity to introduce 
ANC candidates for our 

contested seats.

Wed., October, 20 at 7 PM 
 Hardy Rec Center
4500 Q Street NW

Meet Your ANC Candidates 
before the November 

Elections—and an 
Update on Georgetown 

University’s Ten-Year Plan! 
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General FCCA Contact
If you can figure out which board person  
is appropriate for your issue or concern,  
please call or email them directly.  
If you can’t, call or email Bob Avery. 

FCCA Administrative Board
Bob Avery, President
338-3834
ravery@starpower.net
Caitlin Mackenzie, Secretary
333-3126
mackenziecl@verizon.net
Hulit Pressley Taylor,  
Treasurer
625-0203
hulitpaul@comcast.net

FCCA Focus Area  
Board members
Please contact Board Members directly  
to discuss issues in the following  
topic areas:
Bob Avery, Policing Liaison & Crime
338-3834, ravery@starpower.net
John Bray, Membership
337-4115, jlbray@verizon.net
David Buchanan,  
Friends of Hardy Liaison 
342-5616, dmbuch@hotmail.com
Camille Commeau-Herbert,  
Traffic and Colony Hill
625-1205, camillecomeau@gmail.com
Emmet Conroy, At Large 
337-6224, emmetwilsonconroy@gmail.com
Tom DeMuth, At Large 
248-0251, tomdem1@msn.com
Paul DonVito,  
Historic Preservation
625-0329, pauldonvito@rcn.com
Caitlin Mackenzie,  
Young Families Liaison
333-3126, mackenziecl@verizon.net
Sara Paulson, Aging-in-Place &  
Palisades Village Liaison
333-0797, sara.paulson@gmail.com
Peter Van Allen, Schools Liaison
333-0586, peter@vanallen.org
Ann Haas, At Large
333-2635 , ann_haas@fws.gov
Scott Polk, At Large
256-5640, scottpolk@longandfoster.com
Andy Reuter, At Large
H536-4895, Cell 664-6107 
areuter@qedgrouplic.com or
cyberrottie@yahoo.com 
Pete Ross, At Large
246-0000 (cell), pete@ross-usa.com
Cheryl Tlam, Newsletter
tlam.foster@gmail.com
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Summary of June 16 General 
Membership Meeting
Police Report: Office McElwee 
reported that the police are very 
aware of increased crime in our 
area. Police responses have been 
modified to respond quickly, and with 
multiple cars, to reports of suspicious 
persons. Patrols of the area have been 
increased. Residents asked what they 
can do and if Neighborhood Watch 
programs work. A sign-up list of 
interested people was sent around. 
Bob Avery commented that even 
though our area is relatively safe, 
we should continue to be a squeaky 
wheel because our crime rate is going 
up,  perhaps in part because our low-
crime PSA has lost resources to other 
districts to bring their crime rates 
down—so we need to demand our 
resources back!  
GU’s Plan: A lengthy discussion of 
GU’s plan was the main focus of the 
meeting. GU’s draft plan has been 
getting very negative reviews from 
Burleith. The FCCA is talking with 
Georgetown, Burleith, Glover Park, 
and other groups to avoid allowing 
GU to pursue a divide and conquer 
strategy. The FCCA has to take a 
position and our membership has to 
vote to support that position. The city’s 
review process can be unpredictable 
and move quickly at times, or have 
long lulls. We must be prepared.
Items of Concern in GU’s Plan:
• More graduate students.
• GU has grown and their growth 
impacts surrounding neighborhoods 
to a degree that has reached a tipping 
point. Burleith feels it is past that 
point, with deteriorating properties 
and family flight. 
• 80 foot smokestack, which we don’t 
fully understand the purpose of. 
• Change of bus plan: All buses to 
travel from Canal Road, along a 
proposed new road on the Glover 
Archbold side of Yates, changing the 
traffic pattern at Canal Road.

FCCA Newsletter Submissions 
Send items for the October issue to 
the editor at tlam.foster@gmail.com 
by Sept. 30. Notices of community 
interest are free for FCCA members! 

Volunteers and Nominations for 
the 2011 FCCA Board Needed
The FCCA Board of Directors will be 
elected at our November 17 General 
meeting. We would like to have 
each of the FCCA neighborhoods 
represented on the Board. However, 
to accomplish this we need members 
who live west of Foxhall Road—
Charleston Terrace/Kenmore Drive/
Indian Rock Terrace, the 4500-4700 
block of Reservoir Road, MacArthur 
Blvd., and the neighborhoods south 
of MacArthur. Directors serve a 
one-year term, must be a member 
of the FCCA and live within the 
FCCA geographic area. The Board 
meets once a month, usually the 
last Sunday. Each Director assumes 
responsibility for an area of interest, 
such as police liaison, school liaison, 
traffic concerns, development, etc. or 
serves as an “at large” member. The 
Board as a whole sets the agenda for 
the membership meetings and acts in 
lieu of the membership when issues 
arise that require immediate action. 
If you are interested in serving on the 
FCCA Board of Directors or know of 
someone who would, please contact 
Bob Avery, Board President, at  
338-3834 for more information.
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• Add roof to Yates field. Height, 
lighting and details unspecified. 
• Boathouse: No new information but 
there appears to be no move towards 
building on that site at this time. 
• 2010 graduate student enrollment 
is already up from 2009 by over 10%. 
Total number is to go up 50% over 
10 years, over half of whom would be 
being continuing students—evening 
students, federal employment, new 
programs with adjunct faculty. 
How would this impact us? Where 
would they park? Where will they 
live? Foxhall now has only 17 
undergraduate students by GU’s 
numbers—fewer than other nearby 
areas—but the impacts of student 
rentals even in small numbers affect 
the neighborhood. 
• But we have nearly 300 graduate 
students—more than any other 
surrounding area. 
• The hospital is a separate major issue  
that is not included in the University’s 
plan. Hospital parking must be 
shared 50/50 with the University. The 
hospital facility is old and needs to be 
replaced soon. They are also looking at 
a 10% increase in hospital employees. 
(1000 people over 10 years.)  
• Georgetown Citizens don’t object to 
GU’s proposed loop road plan because 
it gets the problem away from their 
side of campus. We have told GSA 
that if they don’t support us on our 
issue, we cannot support GSA on 
issues that affect them but not us. 
• Widening the road will affect us 
and affect the Glover Archbold Park, 
as will heightening a 30-foot tall 
smokestack that we cannot see now to 
add an additional 80 feet, which will 
make it the tallest thing on campus, 
and visible from parts of our area. 
• Yates field house now has a roof with 
artificial turf on it, which has all sorts 
of problems. GU’s solution is to put 
a roof over the field. We are not sure 
whether a roof would help or hurt 
us…it could increase light and noise 
or reduce it…we just don’t know. We 

believe it could also increase usage of 
the field, given high GU demand for 
sports field space.  
Discussion followed on how the 
Board should proceed to act on behalf 
of the membership. The general 
consensus was that the Board should 
not give ground on any issue without a 
vote of the general membership. 
Votes: It was moved, seconded 
and unanimously approved to 1) 
Empower the Board to spend up to 
$3,500 on consultants as needed to 
clarify facts on impacts of various 
aspects of the GU plan, such as how 
visible a roof and smoke stack would 
be, and how much noise a loop road 
would generate. And 2) Empower 
the Board to act to oppose the plan if 
needed without having had a general 
meeting, if a general meeting cannot 
be convened in time. 
Overview: 
Generally, the 
Board heard 
complete support 
from those present 
for the position 
the Board has 
taken to date. 
The community 
supports the 
Board to proceed 
in opposing all 
of the parts of 
the plan listed 
above—roof, loop 
road, increasing 
enrollment and 
smokestack. Further, the Board 
was not empowered to agree to any 
settlement or concession on any of the 
discussed issues without a general 
meeting and vote.  

The Foxhall Website is Up Again!
The Board is inordinately delighted to 
announce that when you visit our FCCA 
website, you are no longer greeted 
by a notice saying that the site is 
under construction! We have an all 
new site at www.foxhall.org with a 
new look and up-to-date information 
and some new features. It’s easy to 
navigate, and we now have a place 
for community photos—send in your 
interesting ones!—and a place for 
updates on current issues. There is an 
archive of recent newsletters, and a 
history page where you can download 
Foxhall at the Half Century and other 
fun stuff. And there is a completely 
updated Historical Preservation page 
with all current reference materials in 
convenient downloadable form. 

Please visit — and share your 
thoughts. 

You’ve Got Mail…Or Do You?  
The FCCA maintains a confidential 
e-mail list that is used to notify 
members of upcoming meetings, 
events, and important happenings 
in the neighborhood. If you have 
not been receiving these e-mails and 
would like to, please contact  
Bob Avery, ravery@starpower.net  
338-3834.
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Palisades Weather Station
The Palisades Weather Station 
is now online, broadcasting live 
temperature, humidity, barometric 
pressure, wind speed and direction, 
and rainfall rate from the Key School 
parking lot around the globe via the 
Internet. The station is reporting 
on ID KDCWASHI21. You can 
view up-to-the minute Palisades 
weather from anywhere by visiting 
the Palisades Weather Station 
website, www.wunderground.com/
weatherstation/WXDailyHistory.
asp?ID=KDCWASHI21.

Weather conditions are quite 
localized and can vary dramatically 
within a few miles. Conditions in the 
Palisades often differ significantly 
from the nearest National Weather 
Service station at Washington 
National Airport, which is separated 
from the Palisades by the Potomac 
River and sits at a lower altitude. 
This is particularly true during major 
weather events.

The Palisades Weather Station 
was made possible by a grant from 
the Palisades Community Fund. 
Special thanks to Key principal David 
Landeryou and Key science teacher 
Amy Johnson for their help in getting 
it installed.
Crime stats for PSA 205 and 
FCCA Areas
Scott Polk

Below are statistics for crimes 
committed in PSA 205 and within 
the FCCA area for 2010 YTD, from 
mpdc.dc.gov website.
	 PSA 205	 FCCA
Robbery (Excl. Gun) 	  3  	 1
Robbery w/ Gun	  3 	 2 
Assault w/ Dangerous  
Weapon (Excl. Gun)	  1 	 1
Burglary	 30 	 6
Theft from Auto  	 93  	 17
Stolen Auto  	 16  	 7
Total Crime  	 210	 51

Note New No-Right-Turns Off of 
Foxhall Road at P and Volta!
New signs have been installed 
according to the requests of residents 
of lower Foxhall Village to reduce 
morning cut-through traffic. The 
new signs prohibit traffic coming 
up/north on Foxhall Road from 
making right turns onto P and Volta 
anytime—making exceptions for 
residents is no longer legal under DC 
law. The FCCA is attempting to get 
older no-left-turn signs removed for 
southbound traffic at P and Volta, 
which now serve little function. But 
residents should note that they can 
be ticketed for making any turn from 
Foxhall onto P or Volta at this time, so 
other streets should be used. 

Visitor Parking Pass Program
Mary Cheh’s pilot program for 
our area, where residents receive 
parking passes for use by their guests 
and workmen, has been extended 
and residents should have received 
new passes. If you did not receive 
a replacement pass, please contact 
Damon Harvey (damon.harvey@
dc.gov) at DDOT. Rules for use of the 
passes are on the backs of the passes; 
they are not to be used in lieu of 
registering so please report any abuse 
of the passes as well. 

Plant or Replace a Tree!
There are several great reasons to 
add trees to your property: storm 
water mitigation, reduced heating 
and cooling costs, increased property 
values, privacy, and improved air 
quality. And two programs help you 
plant trees on your property:  
• Through the Riversmart Homes 
Program, District homeowners can 
have shade trees planted on their 
property for only $50 per tree. 
• Or, purchase, plant and care for 
a tree on your private residential 
property in DC and receive a $50 
rebate. See the caseytrees.org website. 

Hallowe’en is Just Around the 
[Dark and Scary] Corner!
mallory Larson

Time to unpack those rats and cats 
and bats, oh my! Halloween is just 
around the corner and we know 
you’ll want to decorate for your 
neighborhood ghosts and goblins. 
And once again, our FCCA Volunteer 
Assessors of Excellent Things 
Hallowe’en will be passing through 
the streets on All Hallows Eve, 
giving credit where credit is due! Our 
categories for the Decoration Contest:
• Best Jack-o’-lantern(s)
• Scariest
• Most kid-friendly
• Best overall

Halloween has become a bigger 
holiday each year in the U.S. and our 
FCCA area is no exception. More and 
more people are getting into the spirit 
and decorating in advance as well as 
the for the main night. The more you 
decorate, the more kids will come 
because they and their parents will 
know you’re into it! We’ve lost one of 
our judges, Marji Bayers, who has sold 
her home and is about to relocate, so 
we could use another judge. Anyone 
interested please contact me at 337-
2805 or MalloryLawsonASID@msn.
com. It’s quite fun!

Foxhall Fright Scheduled for 
Saturday, October 30 at 3:30
Save the Date: our annual 
neighborhood Halloween party is 
coming right up!  The Costume 
Parade starts at “Q”Street, followed 
by  and family-friendly activities, live 
music, potluck refreshments at the 
Rec Center. Foxhall Fright 2010 needs 
Activity Coordinators and volunteers 
to staff the activities. Please call or 
e-mail Caitlin at 202-577-8770/
Caitlin.mackenzie@verizon.net to 
volunteer. Great volunteer opportunity 
for middle school and high school 
kids. Thank you!
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Neighborhood Watch 
Mallory Larson 
Samantha Nolan, the Neighborhood 
Watch coordinator for the District 
of Columbia, held two meetings this 
summer at the Hardy Rec Center for 
those people interested in forming a 
Neighborhood Watch group. Many 
people attended, and about a dozen 
signed on to be Block Captains. 
Unfortunately nobody wanted to be 
the Director, so after a summer of 
nobody coming forward, by default, I 
have decided to spearhead this effort 
as part of a larger one to help combat 
rising crime in our area.

Within my block alone, the 1600 
end of 44th Street, there have been 
six crimes over the summer months.  
Most of these have involved cars 
(stolen, dropped, or broken into), but 
two were home break-ins. This is not 
going to stop until we actually do 
something, and it needs to be a group 
effort. Most crimes are “crimes of 
opportunity” and can be prevented by 
locking doors and putting valuables 
out of sight. Hopefully, we’ll be able to 
get more information out to those who 
did not attend the meetings, and that 
should reduce these numbers. Read 
the Northwest Current to get an idea 
of what is going on in and around our 
area—or sign up for everyblock.com 
or the Palisades Citizens Association 
listserve to get email crime updates. 

The first meeting of the Block 
Captains will be later in September, 
but we need a few more volunteers. If 
you’re willing to help with this effort, 
please contact me at 337-2805 or 
MalloryLawsonASID@msn.com. The 
Colony Hill and Lavarock areas still 
need Directors.

Who You Gonna Call?
City-Wide Call Center  
To request free bulk trash pickups, 
report dumping in alleys, rat problems, 
and a host of other issues, call 311.
DC Animal Shelter 576-6664
Police and Fire Departments 
Emergencies and Police Matters 911
PEPCO 
Power Outages 877-737-2662 
Street Lights Out 269-0855.
Washington Gas 624-6049 
Abuse of Hardy Field 
Use of the field by any group requires 
a permit. Groups playing without 
DC Parks and Rec permits, and use 
of the field following heavy rainfall 
by any group imperils the over-used 
field. Any misuse of the field should 
be reported immediately to the Urban 
Rangers at 311. 
Illegally Parked Cars 
Report cars obstructing sidewalks or  
displaying suspicious guest parking 
permits by calling 311.  
Note: D.C. law requires people who 
live in the city for more than 30 days 
to register their cars with the D.C. 
Department of Motor Vehicles or face 
a $100 ticket every day. This applies to 
cars parked on private property as well 
as on streets.
Construction without Permits 
To report construction proceeding 
without required permits or that 
appears to violate code, call DCRA 
at 202-442-4400 and they will send 
an inspector very quickly. For work 
that appears to be contrary to the 
guidelines in the Historic District 
call Anne Brockett, 202-442-8842 or 
anne.brockett@dc.gov.
Georgetown 24/7 Community Hotline 
Report student activities that 
negatively impact our community at 
687-4813. Or call Linda Greenan and 
discuss the issue at 687-5677 during 
office hours. Please also send an email 
regarding the issue to the FCCA. 

Crime Fighting Tips 
Scott Polk
This year has shown a significant 
increase in crime in the FCCA area. 
In response to citizen concern, and 
some leadership from our neighbor 
Mallory Lawson is establishing a 
Neighborhood Watch. The police 
have been very active and visible in 
the neighborhood following the two 
armed robberies on Reservoir and 
Volta, but crimes have continued to 
occur. Fighting crime isn’t solely a 
police function. As neighbors, we have 
to do our part to reduce crime. Here 
are six tips that will help prevent us 
from becoming victims.
Know your neighbors. One of 
the most important parts of crime 
prevention is to form a good defensive 
team—neighbors looking after 
neighbors. We need to know each 
other better—by sight, and how to 
contact each other.
Lock your front AND back doors
Thieves are going door to door, front 
and back looking for open doors.  
Even if you are in the house, lock your 
door. It only takes a second to steal a 
purse from the foyer.
Turn on your outdoor lights (front and 
back) in the evening and leave them 
on until morning. Dark homes will be 
robbed before ones that are well lit.
Lock your car. Do not leave valuables 
in your car. Thieves will break your 
window and steal whatever is visible.  
GPS devices, IPods, cell phones, 
cameras, and briefcases are all 
desirable.  Hopefully no one would 
leave a laptop computer in their car!
Crime awareness. Be aware of crime 
that occurs in the neighborhood. 
Share information with your 
neighbors of events you know 
that have occurred. Forewarned is 
forearmed. 
Call 911. If you see a suspicious 
person or suspicious activity in the 
neighborhood, call 911.



Patron
Cooley, Diane & Alex Pires
Deegan, William & Melissa Kern
Ein, Mark
Georgetown Day School
Iwanicki, Michael & Germana
Loukas, S. Paul & Linda
Ross, Marsha & Pete
Advocate
Avery, Robert & Katherine Samolyk
Fishkin, Nate & Jane
Harrop, Lori & George
Hebert, Jay H. & Camille R. 
Comeau
Parke, Margaret 
Pastor, Robert & Margaret
Paulson, Sara & Arne
Polk, Scott & Karen
Reuter, Andy
Rippeteau, Judy & Darrel
Scher, Barry & Olga
Schubert, Jane & Robert Woolfolk
Squires, Greg & Margot
Teller, Roger & Susan May
The Lab School of Washington, DC 
Vardaman, Jack & Marianne
Walker , David A. & Audrey
Zucchi, Dario & Gianna
Sponsor
Bowers, Joel & Sue
Brinkley, Jessie & Bruce Bunting
Brown, Bill & Pat
Butterworth, Charles & Deborah
Christie, Jeff & Paula
Conn, Dick & Jackie
Danish, Jennifer & Kyle
DonVito, Paul & Charlotte
Dromerick, Laurie & Alex
Foster, Stephen M.
Gale, Terumi
Gutzeit, Andreas & Kakali
Lawson, Mallory
Maco, Lisa & Paul
McEnery, Rosemary & Kevin
Merino, Jose & Julieta Caride
Milam, Sally & Jim
O’Hara, Katie & Jim
Packard, Merlin
Rankin, Douglas & Mary
Ross, Malcolm & Daphne R.
Shutzer, Jamie & Jenny Morgan
Wolfe, J. Thomas
Household
Adkins, Lise & Tom Murphy
Aitken, Lee
Ambrose, Eddie & Caroline
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Membership Form for the 2010 Calendar Year
To vote at meetings, members must reside within FCCA area, be present, and be over 18 years of age.
Memberships are for the 2009 calendar year. Please make checks out to the Foxhall Community Citizens Association.  
Send to FCCA/Hulit Taylor at 1713 Surrey Lane NW, Washington, DC 20007 or bring to a meeting!

“Booster” Memberships	 Standard Memberships
	 $250 Patron (up to two votes)		  $25 Household (up to two votes)
	 $100 Advocate (up to two votes) 		  $15 Senior household (up to two votes)
	 $50 Sponsor (up to two votes)		  $25 Non-Resident (no votes)
	 Donation $ 	
Names (LAST, First, as you wish listing to appear—neatness counts. Example: DOE, Jane & John Smith) 

Complete Mailing Address				         Home Phone	

Email address for FCCA updates—our list is never shared. 

FCCA Membership as of August 31, 2010 Johnson, Doug & Sara
Juarrero, Alicia
Kelliher, Joe & Karen
Kenney , Bette G.
Kim, Hoonae
Klusman, Susan & Lawrence
Kruvant, Ken & Cathy
Lanman, Charlie & Mary
Lapham, Nick & Gardiner
Levison, Carol & Fred
Lion, Andra
Magrath, William & Susan Shen
Maloni, Andi & Jason
McGrath, Debbie
Michaels, Judith
Miliaras , Saskia & Chrysanthos
Miodovnik, Victoria & Menachem
Monahan, Jason & Patricia
Morse, Emerante
Murphy, Vivian
Myers, Steve & Margaret
Nash, Janet
Nicholson, John & Marnie
Nielsen, Walter & Nancy McCaleb
Nietfeld, Patricia L.
Oblaender, Carsten & Britta
O’Connell, Michael & Bob Mikolitch
O’Neil, Patrick & Jacqueline
Orlove, Deborah & Brett
Peasley, Carol
Pettit, Debra
Phillips, Laura & Jared Cornfeld
Popkin , Richard & Karol
Ratigan, Elizabeth W.
Reznek, Sarah & Babs Pennay 
Rosebush, Nancy & Jim
Rovani, Yves & Evelyne
Sakazaki, Melody
Schellinger, Dieter & Jessie Kane
Seltzer, George (Buzz) & Dianne
Shaw, Sarah
Siciliano, Robert
Siikamaki, Sonia & Juha
Silard, Kelly & Debbie
Simon/Linstrom Family
Sloan, David 
Smith, Robert & Joan
Soulliard, Renee
Stanley, Florence
Stroh, Graham & Eryn
Swift, Bill & Claire
Talasila, Saroja & M.R. Mikkilineni
Taylor, Paul & Hulit
Tersoff, Janet & William Poole
Tlam, Cheryl & Harold Foster
Tobey, Stephen & Julie Haidemenos
Tokpinar, Ahmet & Cecile Fruman 
Trotter, Joel & Gayle
Van Allen, Barbara & Peter
Vicini , Stefano & Mariarita Santi-
Vicini
Walsh, Lisa & John, Jr.
Ward, Paul & Rick Roldan

Amin, Dan & Karyn Barr
Andonyadis, Avyeris & Elly
Anninos, Paul & Christine
Arundel, Tom & Kara
Atkinson, Graham & Jeannette Rivera
Bailey, Michael & Mari
Barry-Ortwein, Ann & Carolyn
Barton, Terry & Jay
Bicknell , Noel & Caitlin MacKenzie
Bilik, Al & Mary Jane
Blakely, Judith
Bond, Jodi & Garland (“Boo”)
Bourdaud’hui, Robert & Sue
Bray, John & Leslie
Brown, Chris & Mary Rollefson
Buck, Molly
Casstevens, Kay
Cho, Francisca & Richard Squier
Cimburek, Susan 
Cleere, Gail 
Cogar, David & Joanne
Conroy, Amy & Emmet
Cornoni, Vanessa & Paul
Crooke, Elliott & Vicki
Crow, John M. & Mary Pat Hayes-
Crow
DeMuth, Tom & Janet Mann
DeSoto, David & Minka
DeWitte, Conrad
Dimtchev, Petar
Donnelly, Amy & Tripp
Dornsife, Cinnamon & Charles Barber
Dorrier, Kit & Frank Hurley
Doud Galli, Suzanne Kim
Elting, Maureen
Fabrikant, Iris
Flack, Family
Floro, Maria & Tom Hungerford
Fowler, Maika & Thomas
Frederick, Jennifer & Scott
Garcia-Grinan, Ileana
Gaughan, Mary
Gentile, Nancyellen
Gillis, Richard & Carol
Graham, Mr. & Mrs. Barry W.
Griffin, MaryAnn
Gustafson, Dan & Kitty
Guthridge, Daniel W.
Guttmann, Ron
Haas, Ann
Hafez, Ziad & Aida
Harbold, Mike & Alexandra
Higgins, Jim & Barbara
Hirshon, Sidney & Consuelo
Holdren, Henry & Megan
Horvath, Adam & Christina Pearson
Ives, Donna & Gerry 
Jablon, Cara & Robert
Jewett, Richard

Watts, Russell
Wellstein Family
Whitman, Cameron
Wood, Lisa
Zodeh, Oli & Shazi
Senior
Al-Abduljabbar, Nourah
Anonymous
Bateson, William & Martha
Beg, Joan
Bock, Volty
Borras, Caridad
Bray, Howard
Chhabra, Harbans & Satpal
Conner, Chris & David
Corrado, Barbara & Ernest
Daniel, Don 
de Butts, Polly & John Spaulding
Dollenmayer, Judith
Dover, Carol R.
Drake, Colette & Avery
Duignan , Carolyn & Milan Valuch
Dunnells, Dick & Geri
Franklin, Edwin & Elizabeth
Green, Karen & Steve Novosel
Greenwood, Bill & Marsha
Harvey, Barbara S. 
Hass , Patricia 
Herman, Patty
Heyert, Gill & Martin
Kerwin, Connie
Kilby, Gene & Christine
Klein, Solange
Loebs, Richard C.
Lucan, Bob & Alice
Lustig, Ray
Lynn, Dorree 
McAvoy, Chisolm
Mendelsohn, Jack & Micaela
Pierre, Andrew & Joan Root
Portenoy, Winifred & Norman
Reese, Anne H.
Sherman , Claire R. & Stanley M.
Smart, Janice M.
Staroba, Arden & Frank
Tamborini, Susan & George 
Donovan
Tschudy, Mary & Ted
Tuteja, Amir
van Emmerik, Maureen Carty
Vaznaugh, Delfa
Velsey, Victoria & Don
Vitry, Luce de
Wilkinson, Theodore & Xenia
 Non-resident
Groat, Gary L.
Horrigan, Sarah
Heuer, Ann, 
Donation
Bourdaud’hui, Robert & Sue
McAvoy, Chisolm


